
TO:  Capital Construction Sub-Committee of Ways and Means 
RE:  Oregon Housing and Community Services Bond Package 

FROM:  Russ Dondero, Forest Grove, Oregon  

Dear Co-Chair Girod & Co-Chair Read, Members of the Committee: 

     I am writing to express my personal support for Governor Brown's $100 million investment in 
affordable housing for families with low incomes.   

     But this proposal is a band aid approach.  Oregon should better and must do more...    

     But I can't walk away from a chance to build 4000 new affordable units which will help 12,000 
Oregonians get safe housing.   

     But all at risk Oregonians need our help not a fortunate few.   

    This package should be the "beginning" of a long term solution to our housing gap problem but I fear 
it will be a one-shot approach given our history since the passage of the Housing Trust Fund in 1991 
where the promise was great but the delivery has been short of the mark for over 24 years!    

    It's shameful that Oregon can't do better than this!  As the April 8th report from Oregon Department 
of Housing & Community Services shows (p. 8) the need is for over 130,000 affordable units in Oregon 
and that need will grow...  (see below) 

Proposed $100 Million Family Affordable Housing, Presentation to Ways and Means 
Subcommittee on Transportation and Economic Development 

   With OHCS's existing tool kit for affordable housing (IRS tax credits, HUD Home funds, the state's 
document recording fee, the public purpose charge, lottery backed bonds, OHCS bonds, Oregon 
Affordable Tax Credit) - OHCS can build, acquire or rehab 1300 units/per year.   

     From 2010 to 2014 those resources have built 7888 units across Oregon.  But this is still far from the 
mark needed and with an additional 1000 units per year, it will still be far from the numbers needed to 
close the housing gap in Oregon...    

     Here are my reasons for concern and where I would direct you to go for true long term solutions to 
our housing crisis which pre-dates the Great Recession.   

     As a citizen activist for affordable housing since 1991 I served for 9 years on Washington County’s 
Housing and Community Services advisory committee and since 2009 on our 10-year Plan to End 
Homeless advisory committee (HPAC).    

 

     Having learned about and seen the pain at risk persons and families face I’ve come to the 
conclusion that we are not doing enough in Oregon to close the “affordable housing gap”.   

 

https://olis.leg.state.or.us/liz/2015R1/Downloads/CommitteeMeetingDocument/61778
https://olis.leg.state.or.us/liz/2015R1/Downloads/CommitteeMeetingDocument/61778


    Governor Brown has pledged $100 million dollars in the next 4 years to stimulate the building of 4000 
affordable housing units in Oregon.   

    Sadly, that goal won’t meet the challenge in Washington County alone where the housing gap 
is over 19,000 units.  

 

     In Washington County we are losing ground in meeting the housing needs of those earning under of 
50% of AMI and the homeless – families, students, elderly, veterans and the chronic homeless.  Why is 
the richest county in Oregon, the economic hub of our traded sector economy not able to step up to this 
challenge?   

 

     Very simply with a vacancy rate of less than 2% (like Bend) we aren’t building enough housing for 
those in need and the private market privileges high-end housing which is creating a gentrification 
problem in suburban Washington County.  We are coming to a point where there is no room for the 
working poor in Washington County.   

 

     Washington County should do better but it takes political will and I don't see it coming from our 
county leaders nor our business elites.  But most of Oregon the so-called "other Oregon" where I grew 
up (Roseburg) can't do the job alone.  Unlike the Metro area they are not the economic driver of 
Oregon's economy anymore...    

 

     At the current rate of building affordable rental housing targeted for those making 50% or less of AMI 
it will take Washington County 160 years to meet the current need.  Like the education achievement 
gap, the housing gap keeps growing.      

 

     Taking a long view - Oregon's funding problem:   

     This is one of the unintended consequences of Measure 5 that passed in 1991 and its progeny 
Measure 47 (1996) and 50 (1997).  Additionally the personal kicker that is projected to “kick” this fall will 
cut over 300 million out of the General Fund making things worse.   

 

     Until the governor, the legislature and the people of Oregon address the funding gaps we 
face, compounded by too much taxpayer money going to corporate Oregon through SIPS, 
enterprise zones and tax credits – we will NEVER close the housing gap nor the K-12 
achievement gap.  

 



     We have mortgaged our future to a version of trickle down economics – assuming subsidizing global 
corporations to come or stay in Oregon will lift all boats.  This flawed investment scheme began in 1993 
– and still the housing gap and achievement gaps remain.   

 

     It’s time to address the underlying systemic problem – we need more revenue and we can’t 
rob Peter (the average taxpayer) to pay Paul (corporate Oregon).  This merely increases income 
inequality in Oregon.  Until that problem is addressed we’ll never get ahead of the curve.   

 

     As Judge Oliver Wendell Holmes Jr. said “taxes are the price we pay for a civilized society.”  If 
Oregon is going to be great – there can be no such thing as a “free lunch” or corporate minimum 
taxes.  Everyone must contribute to the general welfare proportionate to their wealth. 

 

     But for now were I a member of the legislature, I'd vote YES albeit this package is at best a 
proximate solution.  Hopefully it will be the beginning of a conversation not the end of one...   

 

     The views expressed are my own.    

 

Sincerely,  

Russ Dondero   

Professor Emeritus 

Department of Politics & Government 

Pacific University, Forest Grove, Oregon  

 


























